MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETNIG HELD ON MONDAY 31 MARCH 2008 AT 10.00AM
In the Chair:

Councillor M Black 

Members Present:
Councillors H Harding, O Black, C McCambridge, S Blaney, C 



McShane, P McShane, O McMullan, C Newcombe, P 




McConaghy, W Graham, R McIlroy, R McDonnell, 
Also Present:

Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Services




Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control 




Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development



Ms J McMath, Senior Planning Officer



Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer




Mrs J Morgan, Administration Assistant
08/07:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Hartin and McAllister.
Chairman’s Business

It was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.
Councillor M Black informed members that the President of Burundi, would be visiting the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre on Saturday 5th April 2008 as part of his visit to Northern Ireland.
It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of Committee.
Cushendall Fire Station

Councillor M Black referred to the letter received form Northern Ireland Fire & Rescue Services regarding the total replacement of the Fire Station in Cushendall, and stated that this was very welcome. 

Mid Ulster Ex-Fire Fighters

Councillor M Black referred to the letter received from Mid Ulster Ex Fire Fighters Association and requested that a letter of support be sent regarding their campaign medal for fire fighters.

This was agreed. 
Northern Ireland Water – North Street, Ballycastle
Councillor Blaney referred to the works to be carried out by the Northern Ireland Water on North Street, Ballycastle and asked that Council contact them requesting that this project be deferred until October 2008.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she supported this request.

After discussion 


Councillor Blaney proposed


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge 

“That the Northern Ireland Water Service be asked to defer the project on North Street Ballycastle, until October 2008.”
Councillor C McShane pointed out that deferral of the project could put other projects in jeopardy.

After further discussion, Councillor Blaney withdrew his proposal and asked that his request for the project to be deferred be recorded.  

Congratulations

Councillor Black congratulated Councillor Blaney on becoming a grandfather for the first time. 
08/07:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 15 OCTOBER 2007, 5 NOVEMBER 2007 AND 25 FEBRUARY 2008
The minutes of the Council meetings held on 15 October 2007, 5 November 2007 and 25 February 2008 having been circulated, were taken as read.

After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved, 

“That the Minutes of the Council meetings held on 15 October 2007, 5 November 2007 and 25 February be adopted.”
08/07:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 15 OCTOBER 2007, 5 NOVEMBER 2007 AND 25 FEBRUARY 2008 
Minutes – 25 February 2008

Fuel Stamps

In reply to Councillor McIlroy the Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement (HEE) stated that it was hoped that the fuel stamps would be launched in May.
Bushmills Library 

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that plans where currently being drawn up by Whittaker & Watt and that the Head of Tourism and Leisure (HTL) would provide an update in his next report.

08/07:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION 

Councillor M Black welcomed Ms McMath, Senior Planning Officer to the meeting.

E/2003/0443/F Patton Homes Ltd, c/o GM Design Associates, 22/24 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location lands at 131 Moyarget Road, Moyarget Upper, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling & conversion of outbuildings to create 4 No. dwellings.

E/2006/0002/F Coleraine Developments, c/o Moore Design, 63 New Row, Coleraine, BT52 1EJ.  Location 12 Toberdoney Road, Liscolman.  Proposed redevelopment of site to housing development (12 No. units) and roadway for Private Streets Determination.

E/2006/0142/RM McAlister Construction Ltd, c/o Agent, Farningham McCreadie Partnership, 142 high Street, Holywood.  Location lands bounded by Novally Road, Whitepark Road, Whitehall View, Whitehall Crescent, Ballyastle.  Proposed erection of residential development (comprising of 70 No dwellings)
There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.
E/2006/0247/F Ms D Osborne, 3 Lir Court, Ballycastle.  Location 37 Carrickmore Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed Redevelopment of tourist accommodation to single storey self catering cottage and attached one and a half storey guest house on existing footprint.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed development being contrary to policies TOU3, no special tourist need or exceptional benefit to tourist industry, PPS2, PPS3 insufficient information to ensure adequate access arrangements and DES5, unacceptable integration.
Councillor McCambridge pointed out that this proposal was based on the footprint of the original building which had been hostel accommodation and pointed out that there was no longer a hostel on the Quay Road.  She stated that this type of accommodation was much needed in the area and part of the building would include accommodation for disabled people.
Councillor Newcombe expressed his agreement with these remarks.

Councillor McMullan requested that the Northern Ireland Tourist Board also be in attendance.  He also stated that Council should challenge the planning service on their policy TOU3.
After further discussion, it was agreed that an office meeting would be held with the Environment & Heritage Service, Roads Service and Tourist Board in attendance.

E/2006/0256/F P Wothington, 5 Pilot’s View, Heron Road, Belfast, BT3 9LE.  Location 40 Carrickmore Road, Ballycastle. Proposed demolition of existing dwelling and replacement with new dwelling. 

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the application being contrary to Policy CTY1 no justification for the replacement of this vernacular building and 5 of PPS14, no justification for the replacement of the building, worthy of retention and unacceptable visual impact.
Councillor Black requested that an office meeting be held for this application. 

Ms McMath pointed out that an office meeting had already taken place. 

After further discussion, it was agreed that this application be deferred for one month for additional information.

E/2006/0377/F Seaview Developments, 4 Tamlaghtduff Road, Bellaghy, BT45 8SQ.  Location land between 3 & 5 Coast Road, Cushendall. Proposed erection of 3 No 2 storey apartment in one block together with alterations to existing service road and provision of parking spaces. 

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unsatisfactory access arrangements. 

Councillor McMullan requested that an office meeting be held in Coleraine in order to provide additional information. 

This was agreed.

E/2006/0388/F Mr & Mrs J McHenry, c/o McGirr Architects, 20 Lower Windsor Avenue, Belfast.  Location 37 Dunamallaght Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing dwelling, garage and out buildings and construction of a replacement dwelling and detached domestic garage. 
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2006/0394/F Mr & Mrs G Adams, 20 The Park , Armoy, BT53 8IB.  Location between 23 Main Street and 9 Railway Terrace, Armoy.  Proposed erection of two storey dwelling. 

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the application being contrary to PPS7, DCAN8 unsatisfactory form of development and unacceptable access arrangements. 

Councillor McIlroy requested that an office meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed

E/2007/0061/F Mr & Mrs S Jemphrey, 4 Castle Park, Cushendun.  Location 75m North of 4 Castlepark, Cushendun.  Proposed amended elevations and minor alterations to house type already approved under E/2000/0225/F

E/2007/0096/F Mr M Cochrane, 63 Main Street, Bushmills.  Location 63 Main Street & 2 Dunluce Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new shop front to 2 no. premises.

E/2007/0259/F Mr J Nichol, c/o R Robinson & Sons, Albany Villas, 59 High Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6BG.  Location land to the rear of 54 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new 15m high domestic scale wind turbine (Scirocco E5.6-6) manufactured by Eoltec

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

Location 10 Dalriada Crescent, Cushendall.  Proposed construction on one and a half storey dwelling. 
Miss McMath informed members that this application had been withdrawn.

E/2007/0321/F Mr G Corrigan, 5 Drummond Manor, 176 Finaghy Road South, Belfast, BT10 0DH.  Location 9 Strandview Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of pair of semi-detached dwellings.

E/2007/0336/F Mr & Mrs P Cochrane, 4 Everglades, Ballycastle, BT54 6BE. Location 4 Everglades, Ballycastle.  Proposed two storey rear extension and single storey sun room

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval. 

E/2007/0373/0 Mr J McKeague, 42 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6BN. Location opposite 16 Caret Mill Road, Carey, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling. 

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal, due to the proposed development being contrary to Policies CTY1, CTY10, CTY11 and CTY12 Failure to integrate and contrary to PPS14. 

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms McMath stated that it depended on the application if a reduction in fees would be offered if they reapplied for planning permission follo following the outcome of PPS14.
Councillor McMullan asked that the press highlight that a concessionary fee could be offered if an applicant reapplied within one year from withdrawing a planning application.

After discussion, it was agreed to defer this application until the outcome of PPS14.

E/2007/0404/F Mr S Huston, c/o Belff Architects Ltd, 65-67 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AN.  Location 14 Castlenagree Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of replacement dwelling and garage.  
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed application being contrary to policies CTY1, CYT5, CYT10, JMS and dNAP not a genuine replacement, residential use abandoned, and a significantly greater visual impact. 
Councillor McConaghy requested that an office meeting be held for this application.

After discussion it was agreed to defer this application for one month for additional information.

E/2007/0413/RM Mr M McIntyre, 125a Straid Road, Bushmills, BT57 8XU.  Location 80m SE of 85 Red Road, Bushmills. Proposed construction of 1 dwelling and detached garage 
E/2007/0436/F Mr & Mrs Fairley, c/o Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location 15 Whitehall Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed single storey rear extension, single garage and utility room. 

There were no objections to the above two application, they were recommended for approval. 

E/2007/0460/F Mr I McNulty, c/o McCann Moore Architecture, 715 Lisburn Road, Belfast, BT9 7GU. Location adjacent to 32 Straid Road, Cloghcorr, Ballycastle. Proposed retention of change of use from garage to provide new two storey apartment with retention of existing heating systems.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed development being contrary to CTY1 of PPS14, no case of need and CTY11 erosion of rural character. 

Councillor M Black requested that this application be deferred for one month in order to provide additional information.

This was agreed. 

E/2007/0465/F Mr M McFaul, c/o A D M S 25a Spencer Road, Londonderry, BT47 6AA.  Location approx 360m south of 5 Carrowcrin Road, Armoy.  Proposed amendment to reserved matters approval E/2006/0180/RM to include change of use from car port to sunroom, external garage steps and new first floor garage dormer window.

E/2007/0470/F Mr P Elliot, 29 Bush Crescent, Bushmills.  Location 29 Bush Crescent, Bushmills. Proposed detached garage to dwelling. 

E/2007/0473/F Mrs J McKillop, 7 Kilnadore Park, Cushendall, Co Antrim, BT44 0NN.  Location 7 Kilnadore Park, Cushendall.  Proposed rear extension to existing dwelling to provide disabled facilities.

E/2007/0476/F Mr L Buick, 49 Bush Crescent, Bushmills.  Location 49 Bush Crescent, Bushmills.  Proposed detached domestic garage to dwelling. 

E/2007/0477/F Mr & Mrs J Snookes, 78 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Location 78 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed rear extension for sunlounge and new garage.
E/2007/0483/F Mr R Magee, 204 Moycraig Road, Mosside, Ballymoney, BT53 8QP.  Location adjacent to 85 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy.  Proposed single storey dwelling and detached double garage. 

E/2007/0487/F Mr & Mrs McCormick, 92 Torr Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6RH.  Location 65m north of 92 Torr Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed variation of condition 4 of E/2005/0419/0 from floor area of 120sq metres measured externally to 200sq metres excluding garage. 

There were no objections to the above 7 applications they were recommended for approval. 
Application Deferred From Previous Meeting  

E/2005/0578/F Mr D McAlister, 16 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Location 16 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Proposed removal of doorway and window, enlarging opening and fitting new shop front in elevation to Mill Street, rear extension and internal alterations (single storey).  

Ms McMath stated that amended plans had been received for this application and it was now recommended for approval.

E/2005/0589/LB Mr D McAlister, 16 Mill Street, Cushendall. Location 16 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Proposed removal of doors and windows and enlargement of opening in front, elevation, fitting new shopfront & 4m2 single storey rear extension.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0591/F Mr D McAlister & Sons, 16 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Location land approx 100m NE of 92 Tromra Road, Cushendall. Proposed relocation of existing Cushendall market yard for the sale of livestock.  

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed application being contrary to Draft PPS4, SP6/DES6/HOU8, SP6/SP19/HOU8 and DES5 of the Departments Planning Strategy for Rural Northern Ireland in that the development would result in a detrimental change to the rural character of the area of countryside by reason of build up. 
Councillor O Black expressed her disappointment at the refusal of this application and requested that this be deferred for one month for withdrawal.
This was agreed.

E/2006/0380/F Mr & Mrs McIlhatton, 50B Glen Road, Gleanriffe, BT44 0RF.  Location 50B Glen Road, Gleanriffe.  Proposed removal of Condition 03 (occupancy condition) of planning approval E/1992/0112

Ms McMath informed members that this application had been withdrawn 
E/2007/0053/F Mr N Delargy, c/o Robinson & Sons, 59 High Street, Ballymoney.  Location Land 70m SE of 95 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of new free range egg laying house for up to 8000 laying hens.
Ms McMath stated that a business plan had been received that day and the agent had requested that the application be deferred until the outcome of PPS14. 
This was agreed.
E/2007/0315/F Mrs M McKeirnan, 30a Whitepark Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6LJ.  Location 30a Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new domestic laneway and access, including visibility splays to allow private access to existing dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the application being contrary to Policy CTY10 of Draft PPS14 sustainable development in the Countryside, and proposed access lacks long established natural boundaries and works relies primarily on the use of new landscaping for integration.

Councillor Harding referred to a letter received from the applicant requesting that the department defer the application to allow the supplementary information to be forwarded to Roads Service for a proper consultation, and also to reconsider the serious health and safety issues concerned with the scheme.  A copy of the letter was given to Ms McMath for her attention.
After discussion, it was agreed that this application be deferred until the outcome of PPS14.
In reply to Councillor P McShane, Ms McMath stated that she would investigate the current situation regarding planning application E/2006/0409/F.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms McMath stated that an office meeting had been arranged to discuss Mr & Mrs Smith’s application, but that no one had attended.  She stated that she was still waiting for further information to be provided by the applicants agent. 

After discussion, it was agreed that the office meetings would be held on Thursday 17 April 2008.

08/07:05
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT
The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Consultation On Proposed Amendments To Part D (Structure) And Part J (Solid Waste in Buildings)

The Head of Building Control (HBC) referred to the letter circulated from the Department of Finance and Personnel inviting consultations on the proposed amendments of Part D, which dealt with structure,, and part J which dealt with the solid waste in buildings.

He informed members that response to the consultation should be made before 6 June 2008, and stated that comments prepared by the Northern Group Building Control Managements would be brought to back to a future meeting.

Application for Transfer of Entertainments Licence

The Head of Building Control (HBC) stated that an application had been received for the transfer of an Entertainments Licence for Harry’s Bar, Cushendall.
There were no objections to this application.  
Proposed Naming of New Development 

The HBC informed members that with regard to the naming of a new development off Ramoan Road, Ballycastle which was brought before Council at its meeting on 25th February 2008, the developer had now informed Building Control that he proposed to circulate this throughout the local schools in the format of a competition, whilst following within the guidelines of Council’s Street Naming and Numbering Policy.
Fuel Theft

Councillor McMullan expressed his concern regarding the theft of fuel within the Moyle area and asked if the HBC could contact the Northern Group regarding the possibility of supplying safety devices for oil tanks for the elderly.  

The HBC stated he would investigate this matter.
Councillor Harding stated that any concerns regarding theft of fuel should be reported to the PSNI Crime Prevention Unit.
The Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement (HEE) suggested the possibility of the Community Safety Partnership assisting in the supplying of fuel locks.

Councillor M Black pointed out that this issue should be raised at the next DPP meeting.                                                                                                                                                                                                         

After discussion, 

                 Councillor McConaghy proposed

                 Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved

                 “That the Building Control Report be adopted.”

08/07:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT 
The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated was taken as read.

Tobacco Control Visits

The Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement (HEE) informed members that 15 attempts to purchase cigarettes had been carried out, of which 3 premises had sold cigarettes to under 16’s.  The HEE stated that further details regarding the test purchases of cigarettes would be brought back to the next council meeting.

Dog Offences

The HEE referred to the report and stated that two offences regarding the straying of dogs had been detected in the District, on the 24 January 2008 at Whitepark Drive, Ballycastle and on 28 January 2008 at Beechwood Avenue, Ballycastle.
Councillor McDonnell proposed that a warning and notification of what constitutes straying be forwarded to the owners prior to issuing legal proceedings.

After further discussion,
Councillor McIlroy proposed

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved 

“That the Officers recommendation be accepted and legal proceedings be instituted regarding the dog offences on 24 and 28 January 2008.”
Safe Home Happy Home Scheme

The HEE informed members that on 26 February 2008 the Ballymoney/Moyle Safety Equipment scheme had been launched.  He pointed out that the aim was to increase awareness of home safety and reduce the risk of accidents by providing home safety checks, advice, information and home safety equipment.
Councillor Harding requested that Council staff be permitted to assist with the fixing of safety equipment such as stair gates and spark guards through the HAP scheme as permitted in Coleraine and Ballymoney Councils.
After discussion, this was agreed.
Lammas Fair Trading Areas

The HEE stated that as previously agreed in principle to rescind trading in the Fairhill Street area and re-designate Castle Street, part of the process was that a notice be published in two local newspapers, details of which had been circulated.

After discussion, 



Councillor M Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved

“That the Council rescind trading in Fairhill Street and re-designate Castle Street as Lammas Fair Trading areas”.

Environmental Health Strategic Plan
The HEE referred to the draft Environmental Health Strategic Plan which was circulated and stated that it was intended to complement the Councils Corporate Planning Process and provide a policy setting for the departments annual Environmental Health Plan.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Northern Group Environmental Health Strategic Plan.

Draft Quality of Bathing Water (NI) Regs 2008

The HEE informed members that consultation had commenced regarding the Draft Quality of Bathing Water (NI) Regulations 2008 which reflected the changes in the revised Bathing Water Directive (2006/7/EC) (rBWD).

He referred to the report and stated that the overall objectives remained the same as those of the existing Bathing Water Directive, which was to preserve, protect and improve the environment and to protect public health.  He pointed out that there would be stricter water quality standards which would apply to two beaches in the Moyle District Council areas, Ballycastle and Waterfoot.  
The HEE stated that the bacteriological standards required would be higher and that the Council as beach operators would be required to introduce management arrangements, such as litter picking.

In reply to Councillor P McShane, the HEE stated that further details regarding how often Waterfoot Beach was cleaned would be brought back to Council.

In reply to Councillor O Black, it was agreed that the new safety sign which had come down at Waterfoot Beach would be reinstated.
Scores on the Doors
The HEE referred to the report and stated that a pilot scheme launched by the Food Standards Agency in conjunction with local authorities called Scores on the Doors had been running throughout the UK which enabled the public to see how well a food business had done on its last food hygiene inspection.  He pointed out that the scheme was intended to assess food businesses against legal compliance including hygiene compliance, confidence in management/control systems and structural hygiene.

The HEE informed members that the Food Standards Agency had advised that Councils not currently involved in the pilot, delay launching a ‘Scores on the Doors’ scheme until proposals for a national approach were announced.

This was agreed.
Diploma in Nutrition and Health

Councillor Harding congratulated the Lead Environmental Health Officer Consumer Services on attaining a credit pass in the Royal Institute of Public Health accredited Diploma in Nutrition and Health.

Hair Stylists Health and Safety Seminar

In reply to Councillor McMullan the HEE stated that the Hair Stylists Health and Safety seminar was a proactive approach and that over half of Moyle’s hair salons were represented at the seminar. 

After discussion,

           Councillor Graham proposed

           Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved, 

           “That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted”.

08/07:07
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.

Councillor M Black referred to the new layout of the report and pointed out that section 1 of the report required Council decisions and that section 2 was items for highlighting and section 3 was for information.

After discussion, it was agreed that section 3 of the report would be taken as read.

Update Peace 111 and Strategy and Action Plan

The Head of Development Services (HDS) stated that the draft Peace 111 Strategy and Action Plan had to be submitted to SEUPB by that day, a copy of which had been circulated.
She informed members that the Plan had been arrived at through carrying out a scoping study earlier in the year which had consisted of looking at all the relevant plans within Council including Community Support, Good Relations and the Integrated Local Strategy.

She stated that it was intended that a Local Partnership would be established which would be representative of the six Council areas in the cluster and members would be kept informed of any further developments.

Councillor Harding pointed out that a lot of work had gone into the preparation of this document and hoped that the Council would accept the Plan.
Councillor McIlroy stated that the aims and objectives were excellent.

After discussion, 


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Draft Strategy and Action Plan for Peace III be approved.”

Sailwest Interreg Project
The HDS stated that as previously reported, Moyle was included in a local authority consortium Sailwest which had prepared an application for Interreg for projects that would enhance water-based tourism, and if successful the funding would be one hundred percent.  She informed members that the project submitted was the extension of Ballycastle Marina and a complete rebuild of the Marina Building at Bayview Road.

The HDS pointed out that at the early stages it was clear that Interreg would not fund the extension to Marina berths but that the Marina Building had been progressed and a funding application had been submitted with the outcome of the application becoming known by June 2008.

A copy of the draft plans were on display at the meeting.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk pointed out that the Marina building would be available for community use.
Councillor C McShane welcomed the proposed redevelopment of the Marina building and pointed out that Ballycastle was lacking in this type of facility.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the draft plans for the rebuild of the Marina Building at Bayview Road under the Sailwest Interreg Project.
Request for Match Funding for European Social Fund Project
Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

The HDS stated that the North West Life Long Learning Association were seeking match funding of £10,000 for a European Social Fund project which required local authorities to contribute 35% of the overall costs.

She pointed out that this initiative aimed to target individuals from Limavady, Ballymena, Ballymoney and Moyle who are long term unemployed, on incapacity benefit and also individuals who are disabled, with the objective of getting them back into employment and developing their literacy, numeracy and skills necessary for employment.  The groups have been identified in the recent Socio Economic Analysis as priority. 
Councillor McMullan enquired who decides which individuals with disabilities are trained and under what criteria they would be selected.  He stated that the selection process would have to ensure that a fair system was in place.
In reply to Councillor McMullan the HDS stated that any criteria set would have to be approved by an Equality Impact Assessment.

After discussion,

         Councillor McIlroy proposed


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the £10,000 match funding for 3 years for North West Life Long Learning Association would be approved.”

Criteria for Community Festivals Fund & “Community Pot”
The HDS informed members that nominated Councillors had met to review the draft criteria for allocating the Community Festivals Fund of £8,000 and the “Community Pot” of £40,000.  She referred to the report and the final Draft of the guidance Notes, incorporating DCAL guidelines and a Draft Application form for the Community Festivals fund which had been circulated for information.

Councillor O Black and Councillor P McShane welcomed this application and pointed out that it was a positive aspect and a move towards sustainability for community groups.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Final Draft Guidance Notes and Draft Application Form for Community Festivals Fund and await further feedback regarding the “community pot” criteria from the working group at the next Council meeting.  

Seeding Grant Application – The Creamery Club 
The HDS informed members that an application for a seeding grant had been received from The Creamery Club, which was set up in February this year with the aim of providing educational, recreational, cultural and social activities and access to mainstream services for the over 55’s in the isolated rural community of Ballinlea. 

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Seeding Grant of £150 to The Creamery Club.

Proposed Lay-Bys, Main Street, Waterfoot
The HDS stated that the Glenariff Improvement Group had sent a letter to the Roads Service expressing there concerns regarding the proposed lay-bys at Main Street, Waterfoot, and requesting a consultation meeting with the Technical and Management, Enforcement, Traffic Wardens and Council in order to discuss the various options available. A copy of the letter was circulated for information.
Councillor P McShane expressed concern regarding the traffic congestion in Waterfoot and pointed out that the Waterfoot carpark was under used, and suggested that electronic tourist information kiosks be placed within the car park.
After discussion, it was agreed to investigate the possibility of providing Tourist Information facilities at Waterfoot Car Park.

Councillor P McShane stated the Waterfoot Development Group deserved credit for the work of art carried out on the renovated toilets and Councillor M Black offered her congratulations to the group for this project. 
Councillor McMullan referred to the lighting at Waterfoot Carpark, and stated that he had taken a lot of criticism with regards to the number of lights.  He highlighted the fact that it had been a Council decision to place the lights, and that the number of lights installed had been determined by the consultant.
After further discussion, it was agreed to look at the consultants specification regarding the lighting at Waterfoot Car Park.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Development Section’s Report be adopted.”

Insurance Renewal
The Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) stated that the current insurance providers had offered favourable rates for a further 3 years giving an £8,500 savings for this year.
After discussion 

Councillor McIlroy proposed


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved

“That Council approve the renewal of its Insurance for a further three years with the current brokers Marsh.”

In reply to Councillor McMullan, it was agreed to provide further details regarding Councillors Insurance cover at the next Council meeting.

08/07:08
ERECTION OF DIRECTIONAL SIGN AT B146 AND A2 AT CRAIG CORNER (McCAUGHAN’S CORNER)

(Requested by Councillor McConaghy)

Councillor McConaghy referred to the absence of a directional signage to Carrick-a-rede at the B146 and A2 corner past Dunseverick Castle.  He stated that he had contacted Roads Service, who had refused to grant any signs and asked that Council send a letter to them requesting the erection of a sign at this location.
This was agreed.

08/07:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES
North-South Confederation of Councillors information and Training Seminar 2008 ‘Developments in the Planning Systems, North and South’  To be held on Thursday 24th April 2008 at Killyhevlin Hotel, Enniskillen, Co Fermanagh.
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That Councillor McMullan be nominated to attend the North-South Confederation of Councillors information and Training Seminar 2008 Developments in the Planning Systems, North and South, to be held on Thursday 24th April 2008 at Killyhevlin Hotel, Enniskillen, Co Fermanagh.”
08/07:10
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985

There were no objections to the Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

08/07:11
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.

08/07:12
CORRESPONDENCE
Letter dated 3 March 2008 from Roads Service regarding Defacing of Road Signs in the Bushmills Area. 

Councillor C McShane requested that a letter be sent to the DOE Roads Service, regarding signs that are still defaced in the Bushmills area. 
This was agreed.

Letter dated 5th March 2008 from The Planning Service regarding The Planning (Northern Ireland) Order 1991 – Article 32 Appeal:  Mr A Charlton – Proposed single storey rural type cottage Approx. 180m S.W of No. 59 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 6th March 2008 from “digitaluk” regarding residents in Cushendall who will not have access to digital television through their aerial after switchover.

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated March 2008 (received 7th March 2008) from Invest Northern Ireland regarding Invest Northern Ireland Draft Corporate Plan – Consultation invite to attend a public consultation session on Draft Corporate Plan for the period 1st April 2008 to 31st March 2011.

This letter was circulated for information.

letter dated 7th March 2008 from the Planning Service regarding planning applications that have been refused or withdrawn because of draft Planning Policy Statement (PPS) 14.

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 10th March 2008 from The Planning Service regarding the unauthorized demolition at Quay Road, Ballycastle.

This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 10th March 2008 from Department of Finance and Personnel (Rating Policy Division) regarding the recent Executive Review of Domestic Rating and allowances in respect of adaptations to premises to facilitate the disabled.

Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan expressed his disappointment in the reply received from the Department of Finance and Personnel in relation to the recent Executive Review of Domestic Rating and allowances in respect of adaptations to premises to facilitate the disabled.  
He stated that due to the new capital value rating system being introduced, the applications were still taking 6 months to process and that the 25% discount offered was inadequate.
Letter dated 10 March 2008 from Northern Ireland Fire & Rescue Service regarding NIFRS plans for Cushendall Fire Station.

This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 10th March 2008 from Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment regarding Mineral Development Act (Northern Ireland) 1969 – application from Lonmin Plc for mineral prospecting rights under section 11 of the above Act in respect of the lands in County Antrim.

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 11th March 2008 from Ballymena Borough Council advising of a resolution passed by Council.
After discussion,

Councillor P McShane proposed

Seconded by Councillor O Black,

“That a letter be sent to Ballymena Borough Council pointing out that Moyle District Council had a neutral environment”.
Councillor Harding proposed an amendment

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy

“That the resolution from Ballymena Borough Council be marked read.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were two votes in favour and seven votes against the amendment which was lost.
After discussion 


Councillor McIlroy proposed a second amendment


Seconded by Councillor Graham 


“That the Council support the resolution from Ballymena Borough Council.”

On a vote being taken on the second amendment there were three votes in favour and seven votes against the amendment which was lost.”
A vote was then taken on the proposal and there were seven votes in favour and one vote against, the proposal which was carried.

Letter dated 12th March 2008 from Northern Health and Social Care Trust regarding the current service provision at Rathmoyle Resource Centre. 

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 21st March 2008 from Northern Corridor Railway Group regarding meeting with minister.
This letter was circulated for information.
Press Release dated 31st March 2008 – regarding  NILGA welcomes Progress on RPA
This Press Release was circulated for information.

E-mail dated 28th March 2008 from Christine McKenna (NI Water) regarding the Ballycastle Drainage Area Plan
This email was circulated for information.

Black Rock Strand
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Giants Causeway Community Association regarding closure of lane to Black Rock Strand and pointing out that the right of way was for pedestrians only.
Ballintoy Harbour Fees
Councillor Graham enquired if a response had been received from the Local Government Auditor on a reduction of harbour fees at Ballintoy.
Councillor McMullan stated that a reduction scheme had previously been offered to the Ballintoy Harbour users but that this had been declined.
After discussion, it was agreed to investigate the Auditor’s views regarding the fees.

The meeting concluded at 9.55pm

………………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

………………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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